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Hungarian-born Nelson-resident poet, Panni Palásti (known to many as Eva Brown) has released a new book of poems, A Tongue is Not for Lashing. The poems draw on her experiences in Hungary during World War 2, her flight to the US as a refugee after the defeat of the Hungarian revolution in 1956, and her migration to New Zealand in search of peace. 

The book is remarkable in that the poems appear in both English and Hungarian versions, with a scholarly introduction to Panni Palásti’s work by Marianna D. Birnbaum, an international authority on Central European literature. 

The book will be launched at VOLUME bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson, at 6 pm on Friday 11 August. Panni will read poems in both English and Hungarian and discuss the issues she faced in translating her own work. All are welcome to this free event. Bubbles and nibbles will be provided.
Read Panni’s profile here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/panni-palasti.html
CAGING SKIES – ADAPTATION OF CHRISTINE’S NOVEL PREMIERES 

Caging Skies, a play adapted by Desirée Gezentsvey from the novel by Top of the South branch member Christine Leunens, premieres tonight and runs until 9 September at the Circa theatre, Wellington. Christine will be talking about the experience of having her novel adapted for the theatre at the Writers at Lunchtime meeting on Wednesday 4 October. Read her profile here:

http://www.topwriters.co.nz/christine-leunens.html
KIWI/POSSUM PRODUCTIONS ON TOUR

Local theatre group Kiwi/Possum Productions continues to explore important West Coast issues with their latest production, Helen & the Ferals. 

The play tours to: Westport’s NBS Theatre, 12 August; Oddfellows Hall, Reefton, 19 August; Community Hall, Mapua, 9 September. The production is supported by Creative Communities.

PANEL DISCUSSION: HISTORICAL FICTION – FACT OR FACTION? 

The Nelson Historical Society invites you to join a panel discussion on the merits of faction – the blending of fact with fiction – in presenting history.

Convenor, history writer Karen Stade, will chair the panel of Golden Bay writers Suzanne Clark (Keep Your Head Up, My Girl; His Father’s Will; Awhina’s People) and Gerard Hindmarsh (Angelina), and Nelson writer Alexandra Tidswell (Lewisville). They will discuss what happens when historical fact is blended with fiction, the role and value of fiction in historical writing, and the benefits and difficulties encountered in novelising history.

The discussion takes place on Monday 14 August at the Masonic Hall, 107 Nile Street, Nelson at 7.30 pm. The cost is $2 at the door, and a light supper will be served after the meeting. Copies of the author’s books will be available for sale at the end of the meeting ($25-$35 each, cash or cheque).

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS NEXT MEETING

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 15 August at 5 pm. First there will be an exchange of information by those present, followed by readings of the members’ responses to the writing challenge, which is a 100-word short story with the title ‘Pursued’.
Visitors are always welcome. For more information contact June Bowen on 03-577-9035, email junemoon@xtra.co.nz, or Sushi Stewart at treehutcats@gmail.com
BOOK LAUNCH IN TAKAKA

Come to Takaka Library on Wednesday 16 August, 7.30 pm, for the launch of renowned ethno-botanist Philip Simpson's long- awaited book Totara - A Natural and Cultural History.

In this stunning book, Philip covers every aspect of the Totara, from its place in the natural world to the historical, social and cultural importance of this tree for both Pakeha and Maori. Philip's early interest in plants led to botany, conservation and the writing of two earlier acclaimed publications: one on New Zealand's cabbage tree, Te Kouka, the other on Pohutukawa and Rata.

Totara adds a wealth of information and is a wonderful addition to the literature available on New Zealand native trees. Don't miss what promises to be a fascinating talk. Stay for a chat and a coffee afterwards. Book signings and sales available. Cash only, $75. This is a free event.

NELSON LIVE POETS 

Nelson Live Poets next meeting on Wednesday 16 August is an open mic night. The evening starts at 6.45 pm with music from local poet and musician Hone Simpson. The theme is ‘Politics’ (not compulsory and does not need to be original!). The first Open Mic session runs from 7 – 7.30 pm, and after a break the second session starts at 7.45 pm. The venue is The Royal Hotel, corner of Collingwood & Bridge Streets, Nelson. 
Poets (and musicians) can register on the night – write your name on the whiteboard on arrival. Entry by koha at the door. Drinks and snacks are available from the bar. For more information contact Deirdre or Roger Lusby, 03-5440191 or 027 643 5123 dlusby@xtra.conz
AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON

Max Harris, author of The New Zealand Project, will be speaking at Kush Coffee, 5 Church Street, Nelson, on Thursday 17 August, 5.30 for 6 pm.

Stella Chrysostomou of Volume Books will be in the chair.

Max Harris’s The New Zealand Project puts forward a vision for deepening our political discussion, starting conversations, and confronting the challenges ahead. The book has sparked debate throughout the country and in the media. Addressing the key challenges of climate change, the future of work and social justice, Max encourages us to look ahead with hope and imagination – and to develop a new political vision based on the values of care, community and creativity. 

Everyone is welcome to this event, which is held in association with Bridget Williams Books. The bookshop contact is 03-970 0073.

THE PERFECT GIFT –  WORKSHOP ON WRITING FOR CHILDREN

This workshop taught by Michelanne Forster takes place at VOLUME bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson, on Sunday 3 September and Sunday 10 September, 1 pm – 4.30 pm (two half-day sessions).

Do you have a favourite story or anecdote that you would like to pass on to your children or grandchildren? Would you like to submit your story to a children’s magazine or publishing house, or explore the possibilities of self-publishing? Whatever your goal, this course will help you shape and polish your work. 

( Learn how to use age-appropriate language and imagery.
( Look at prize-winning children’s books currently on the market (and on the shelves at VOLUME!). What makes them successful?
( Analyse how pictures and text work together. 
( Find out how to enhance and strengthen your story idea.
( Have fun trying out new ways to imagine and write your story. 
( Learn about finding a professional editor or manuscript assessor, and self-publishing. 

Michelanne Foster is a published author and playwright. She has taught creative writing courses at Auckland University Continuing Education, and was a director, writer and script editor for TVNZ’s Children and Young Person’s Department. 

The course costs $150, which includes a course booklet with notes and creative writing exercises. It is limited to 8 students, and enrollments close Friday 25 August. To book contact books@volume.nz or phone 03-9700073 or text 021 1970002, or call in to VOLUME at 15 Church Street, Nelson.

MAPUA COMMUNITY LIBRARY LITERARY FESTIVAL

The 2017 Mapua Community Library Literary Festival takes place between 

15 – 17 September. The theme this year is ‘Journeys’ – journeys real and imagined, journeys in time and space, journeys of the mind and the heart.
The NZSA Top of the South branch has a strong presence at this year’s Festival. At 12.30 pm on Sunday, Top of the South branch Chair Liz Mahoney will be talking about NZSA and what it offers for aspiring and established authors. The branch will also have an information/ display table in the Community Hall throughout the Festival. This table will have a display of recent books by local authors; information about how to be included has been sent to members. If you have any queries, contact Dave Briggs at dave@briggsnz.net.

Most Festival events will be held in the Mapua Community Hall, 72 Aranui Road, Mapua, and cost $15. For the full programme and how to book, go to: http://mapualibrary.weebly.com/uploads/1/0/0/5/100571554/mapua_lit_fest_17_programme.pdf
READERS AND WRITERS EVENTS AT THE NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL

The Nelson Arts Festival takes place 11 – 27 October, with the ever-popular Page & Blackmore Readers and Writers programme from 13 – 23 October. The programme has 16 events featuring writers from all around the country in discussion about and reading from their writing, plus two Thinking Brunches, panel discussions on ‘Is Nelson still an arts capital?’and ‘Being a woman in the age of Trump’.

The line-up of authors includes Nicola Galloway, Toby Morris, Adam Dudding, Steve Braunias, Anthony Byrt, Catherine Chidgey, Colin Hogg, Erin Donohue, Elisabeth Easther, and Marcus Thomas. The final session on Monday 23 October at 1.30 pm features two of our Top of the South branch members – Karen Stade interviewing Alan Carter about his latest crime novel Marlborough Man.

Apart from the Readers and Writers sessions, there is the world premiere of Maungatapu, a play by Nelson playwright Justin Eade, which takes place at the Suter Theatre on Monday 16 and Tuesday 17 October at 7 pm. Also on 17 October at 7.30 pm is Couch Stories – true stories told live – with the theme of ‘Encounters’.

Hear more for less with two special offers: 5 for $50 or 10 for $90 (plus TicketDirect service fee). This excludes the Thinking Brunches. Choose the five or ten talks you wish to attend at a discounted price. Offer can be used for a group booking. These special offers are only available from Theatre Royal Nelson. 

Most shows take place at the Granary Festival Café at Founders Park, Atawhai Drive, Nelson. Most have an Early Bird ticket price of $12 (available until 31 August) and a Full Price of $16. To see the full programme and to book, go to: http://www.nelsonartsfestival.co.nz/readers-and-writers/
For the full Nelson Arts Festival programme, browse the website www.nelsonartsfestival.co.nz, or pick up a copy of the brochure from the Nelson City Council, Nelson i-SITE or Nelson libraries. If you would like a copy of the brochure posted to you, email your postal address to festivalenquiries@ncc.govt.nz and they will send one to you. 

SECOND 2017 SEASON FOR TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOWS

The first season of the Top Writers Radio Shows on Fresh FM was so well received that we are going ahead with a second season this year.

As before, the shows will go out fortnightly on a Saturday at 3 pm and then be repeated on Monday at 11 am. They begin with an item from Dana Wensley, the PEN (NZ) representative for freedom of speech. In the main part of the show, presenter Gaelynne Pound interviews a local writer about their work.

The dates for the shows are:

26 & 28 August: Fiona Summerfield on writing essays and short stories.

 9 & 11 September: Paul Maunder on his writing career and his new play ‘Helen and the Ferals’, currently touring, on at Mapua Community Hall on 9 Sept. 

23 & 25 September: Emma Stevens on her three books about her life in Alaska.

7 & 9 October; 21 & 23 October; 4 & 6 November – details to be confirmed.

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2. You can listen to podcasts of the earlier shows from this year and 2016 at: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
WRITERS’ RETREAT IN OCTOBER – REGISTER NOW!

For the fourth year, the Top of the South branch is organising a weekend Writers’ Retreat at the Mount Richmond Estate in Rai Valley. The Retreat will take place 27 – 29 October.

The aim of the Retreat is to offer both a writing escape, where participants can work quietly and undisturbed in a pleasant and inspiring environment, and an opportunity to take part in workshops, one-on-one discussion sessions and informal socialising with other writers. We are delighted this year to have obtained the services of the author and poet Bridget Auchmuty to lead the workshops and mentoring sessions.  

Bookings are coming along well, but there are a few places still available. If you know anyone who might like to attend, please pass on this information and encourage them to apply. If you have any questions, contact the organiser, David Briggs, at dave@briggsnz.net
To find out more and to register, visit: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/writers-retreat.html. Note that to confirm your place, a non-returnable deposit of $60 must be received by 15 September (this is because the venue requires definite numbers six weeks in advance).

REMINDER – THE WILLIAM TAYLOR MEMORIAL HEARTLAND SHORT STORY COMPETITION

The Taumarunui Writers’ Group has been running the Heartland Short Story Competition since 2004. It has been renamed in honour of William Taylor, who gave freely of his time and advice to help establish Taumarunui Writers’ Group and the competition.

Entries are open nation-wide and should be fiction, in any genre, up to 1000 words in length. With sponsorship from Paper Plus Taumaruui, the prize money has increased to: First, $300; Second, $75; Third, $50. Winning stories will be published on the Taumarunui Writers’ Group website. Entry is $10 per story. Entries close on 30 September. 

For more information and an entry form, visit: http://www.taumarunuiwriters.nz/short-story-competition/
 ‘POETRY SPAM’ – A JUNK POETRY COMPETITION

Nelson’s Volume Bookshop is running a poetry competition with a difference. Choose one piece of spam or junk mail, an advertisement or other form of unsolicited words, whether received by email or printed. Write a poem using only the vocabulary of the piece of spam or advertising you have chosen.  

Send or deliver your poem and a copy of the original spam or advertising to Volume, 15 Church Street, Nelson 7010, books@volume.nz by Friday 18 August. There is no limit to the number of entries you can submit, but ensure that your name and contact details are on a separate sheet. The winner will be announced on National Poetry Day, 25 August, and will receive a trophy and a copy of the 2017 Poetry New Zealand Yearbook.

NELSON POETRY MAP

Volume Bookshop has launched the Nelson Poetry Map, recording and sharing connections between poetry and places.

Contribute poems to the open-access map, tagged to the locations you associate with those poems. Visit the locations and read the poems on your mobile device, or take a virtual tour without leaving home. It is anticipated that wandering poetry readers on National Poetry Day, Friday 25 August will encounter fellow poetry readers at various locations. 

To contribute poems and see what is already there go to: 

http://www.volume.nz/poetrymap.html
POEM IN THE WINDOW
Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for July is The Tale of Zac by Mary Bell Thornton. 
The poems for the window are chosen by Carol Ercolano. Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criteria is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com
